NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

REPORT ON
RESIDENTIAL OCCUPANCY UNDER SPECIAL USE PERMITS

Two bills presently before Congress, H.R. 2528 and H.R. 1666, would require the National
Park Service (NPS) to allow certain individuals to occupy publicly owned houses and cabins in
Sequoia National Park and Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore. H.R. 2528 would require
the NPS to grant permits to the heirs of individuals who presently hold five-year permits to
occupy publicly owned cabins in the Mineral King area of Sequoia National Park. H.R. 1666
would require the NPS to grant 99-year leases to individuals for publicly-owned structures in
Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore. Another bill, H.R. 3534, could have virtually the
same effect as H.R. 2528, as it could result in the permanent protection of the Mineral King
cabins, and require the National Park Service to issue permits to the heirs of present and former
Mineral King permittees.

The NPS opposes these bills because they would essentially give away public assets to a select
group of individuals and impair the ability of the NPS to protect park resources in the affected
areas of Sequoia National Park and Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore. The NPS allows
some individuals to reside in government structures in certain parks under Special Use Permits
(SUPs). There appears to be a perception among some members of Congress that the NPS does
not have a consistent administrative policy for dealing with the occupancy of government
structures under SUPs. The NPS has directed a work group consisting of Dennis Burnett, NPS
Ranger Activities, John Debo, Superintendent, Cuyahoga Valley National Recreation Area,
David Emmerson, NPS Legislative Affairs, Bill Shaddox, Chief, NPS Lands Division, Dick
Young, NPS Ranger Activities, Bill Tweed, Sequoia National Park and Peggy Williams of
Sequoia National Park, to look into this issue. Michael Tiernan, Attorney-advisor, Solicitor’s
Office, has provided the group with legal advice.

These are the findings of the Work Group.

Authority for SUPs

The legislative authority for most SUPs is implied from both the management responsibility of
the NPS under the Organic Act (16 U.S.C. 1-3), which requires the Secretary of the Interior to
manage and administer units of the National Park System, and the individual enabling acts for
park areas. The NPS issued Special Directive 88-5 in 1988 (Appendix A), to clarify the Park
Service’s procedures with respect to SUPs and the expiration of retained "Term Estates" (also
known as "term retentions").

Many parks contain properties that are subject to term retentions. Since the 1960s, laws
establishing parks have tended to require the NPS to provide landowners with the opportunity
to retain a term or life estate in the property they sell to the government. The term retention
allows former owners to occupy the sold property for a fixed number of years. Under these laws
the seller is typically allowed to determine the length of the retained term at the time of the sale.
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